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The Bethel Island Municipal Improvement District met in a regular session located at 3085 Stone Road, Bethel Island, CA at 6:30 p.m.  Upon roll call, the following were found to be present: Directors:, Tony Berzinas, Bob Amrine, Lisa Kirk and Steve Lucas.  Attorney Dave Larsen, Engineer Mark Fortner from GEI and District Manager Regina Espinoza were also in attendance.  President Smith was absent.
BOARD DISCLOSURE OF POTENTIAL APPEARANCES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

Director Berzinas stated he had a conflict with the Taylor Road culvert improvement issue, and he believed that President Smith will also have a conflict.  They will recuse themselves when that portion of the meeting comes up.  The rest of the Board did not have any conflicts.
CONSENT CALENDAR

A motion was made by Director Amrine and seconded by Director Lucas to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 11, 2019.  The vote showed four directors in favor (President Smith was absent).  Motion carried.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Director Berzinas stated Boating and Waterways have been out again.
Director Kirk stated in September 2019 Will Nelson (Principal Planner, Contra Costa County email: will.nelson@dcd.cccounty.us) will be discussing the General Plan Update Contra Costa Vision 2040.  Director Kirk invited everyone to voice their opinion on changing the zoning of parking recreational vehicles on residential property within Bethel Island.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Roger Wise thanked the staff for the work that was completed on his property.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
UPDATE ON BETHEL ISLAND CULVERT/DRAINAGE/STANDING WATER ISSUES
District Manager Espinoza stated the District is waiting for the permits for the two Stone Road culverts from the County that the District is working on with Delta Coves.  Once the permits have been approved, the Engineer will start to work with other property owners that want to tie into the new culverts.  The goal is to have it completed by the winter rainy season.

Ms. Jean Wise stated there are four property owners that are in agreement to work together and fix their drainage issue.
Director Berzinas recused himself from the Board and joined the audience for the Taylor Road Drainage Improvement Project.

District Manager Espinoza stated the District’s Engineers have developed plans to repair the drainage from the pump station located on Taylor Road.  Engineer Mark Fortner was present to detail the work to be completed.
Mr. Mark Fortner stated the project would involve 340 feet of Taylor Road from the pump station and would include three driveways.  There is significant erosion of the ditch going to the pump.  The idea for the project is to put in an 18” pipe to eliminate the erosion process to the pump station and to repair to any culverts to fix the drainage.
There was a discussion on the logistics of installing the drainage pipe.

President Smith joined the meeting and recused himself to the audience because of the project affecting his property.

A motion was made by Director Lucas and seconded by Director Amrine to continue with the revisions mentioned and to submit plans to the County.  The vote showed three directors in favor (Directors Smith and Berzinas were recused from the vote).  Motion carried.
President Smith and Director Berzinas rejoined the Board.

UPDATE ON ASSET MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

District Manager Espinoza gave a brief update.  The District has secured high level dates for a demonstration from CityWorks.  She is also procuring costs estimates from two other vendors.
NEW BUSINESS

DISCUSSION REGARDING SHEETPILE PROJECTS
Director Kirk stated that she asked that this item be put on the agenda.  There have been five property owners that have put in sheetpiling on their properties on North Stone Road.  Director Kirk stated she spoke with Sandy Maxwell from the DWR Subventions Program, who commented that there are different types of sheetpiling, some better than others.  Director Kirk asked the Board to perhaps start thinking about the criteria or standard for installing sheetpile.
Director Berzinas stated this should be part of the Five-Year Plan as to specify where the sheetpiling could be applied to the levee.

There was a discussion on whether the sheetpiling was for landscaping or seepage issues on how to come up with the criteria.  The potential projects for the upcoming PSP were also discussed.
After much discussion, the Board requested this item be put on the next agenda of September 12, 2019, so the Hultgren-Tillis Report could be reviewed and discussed.
AUTHORIZE BIMID PARTICIPATION IN THE SEPTEMBER 14, 2019 BETHEL ISLAND COMMUNITY CLEAN UP DAY
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to authorize the overtime and participation of the 2019 Bethel Island Community Clean Up Day.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
CONSENT ITEMS – STAFF REPORTS
Reports were available to the public.  
Director Berzinas asked what will be done with the dozer that has stopped working.

District Manager Espinoza stated that, at the present, the District is renting a dozer, which is most cost effective, to finish the work this construction season.  Research is being done to find a replacement (lease or purchase).  This item will be brought back during the discussion of the Mid-Year Budget in January.
Levee and Drainage Superintendent Martins stated the dozer is a 1980 and is worn out.  The spindles, track, etc. are worn out.  The dozer is no longer air quality compliant and it can’t be repaired.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to receive and file the Staff Reports.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
TREASURER’S REPORT
Balances as of 7/31/19:
Checking Account: $180,406.39
Money Market Account (unrestricted funds): $0
Park Account: $3,055.50
House Number Account: $336.02
Delta Coves First Deposit: $53,634.31
Delta Coves Contingency Funds:  $1,387,062.85
Delta Coves O & M Funds:  $398,075.53
LFCF Repairs and Improvements: $46,551.69
LFCF Maintenance: $8,007.69
Advance Funding from DWR
Special Project #3 Money Market is $33,160.74



(HSB Project)
Money Market is $543,759.15





(NWS Project)

August 2019 Accounts Payable after 7/31/19:

$22,210.82
General Account
A motion was made by Director Lucas and seconded by Director Berzinas to pay the bills.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
BETHEL ISLAND PARK COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Nothing to report.
DELTA INTERGOVERNMENTAL WATCHDOG COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Nothing to report.
WEBSITE
Nothing to report.
BIMAC/FIRE DISTRICT UPDATE
Nothing to report.
SUGGESTION FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
Sheetpile Project (Five-Year Plan)
CORRESPONDENCE

Nothing was discussed.
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to adjourn the meeting.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
The regular meeting adjourned at 7:53pm.
Submitted by Denece Bixby, District Clerk
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